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Why don’t teachers embrace change? 
In this month’s TCF News, there is a discussion about learning innovations and why teachers don’t embrace 
them. It draws attention to structural inertia and teacher scepticism before outlining criteria to judge an 
innovation and then provides two examples of changes that are likely to attract teacher attention but be 
grafted into a hybrid model and not fully implemented.   

Also this month there are some reflections from Gill Haling and a report from Ian and Jill Cochrane on their 
work in Bangladesh. Then there is notice of the AGM and agenda and information about some proposed 
changes to the Constitution that need to be made at the meeting.  

Lastly, an application to this year’s Getaway at a new venue is included. 

John Gore 

Learning	innovations:	It’s	always	going	to	be	a	hybrid	model.		

What’s the best way for students to learn? Are students being adequately prepared for a future when half 
the current jobs won’t exist? Are NAPLAN results the best indicators of student achievement? These, and 
similar questions, have always dominated educators’ minds, and increasingly parents, as some schools 
provide alternatives to tradition schooling.   

Before proceeding, I want to make it clear that I believe there are many innovative teachers in government 
and non-government schools that have developed their teaching by either committing to or selecting 
innovations that are increasing the learning of their students. Similarly, there are schools that have taken a 
whole school approach to some learning innovations and are making a difference for student learning in 
their school. I would want to encourage them to continue. My concern is why innovation has not been 
adopted more widely to improve the education of all students.   

Structural inertia 
Schools in Australia have always worked on the industrial model of arranging students in age cohorts, placing 
them in a classroom, giving them one or more (with part-time work) teachers in primary schools, and in 
secondary schools, a number of teachers. A curriculum is mandated that, in recent decades, has become 
more and more prescriptive. Against this norm, there have always been alternatives- composite classes 
including one teacher schools in remote country areas; small independent schools with a different 
philosophy and organisation. But to ensure a guarantee to the community about standards, the states 
control curriculum and through a mixture of legislation and negotiation have brought all schools under their 
curriculum and testing authorities.  
 
Against this standardisation, school systems, schools and often teachers have wanted to introduce new and 
different ways of doing education. Restricted by curriculum and accountability measures, their innovation 
has focussed primarily on the classroom teaching with some schools taking a whole school approach. Over 
the last century there has been no shortage of reported teaching and learning innovations backed by 
research and trialling. Almost universally they have been successful when implemented fully and 



passionately. But overall they have not been widely adopted or at best some aspects have been integrated 
into teaching. One reason is that doing something different, that does not have school and system support 
(different to permission) always places a huge burden on the teacher to develop programs, suitable 
resources, negotiate different spaces and to still meet the school and system reporting and assessment 
programs all set up to favour the industrial model.  It’s just too hard to sustain innovation despite 
identifiable improvements and individual passion and commitment.  

Schools have also been constrained by the disciplines. While there has been a movement away from learning 
areas, individual subjects still dominate the secondary curriculum. Multi-discipline and interdisciplinary 
subjects have always been viewed as being less able to add to learning as the single discipline subjects. 
Imagine secondary history being absorbed into a multi-disciplined approach or mathematics. Yet, over the 
years there have been some important recommendations about how students might be better prepared for 
the future, including continuing their learning beyond school, if more multidisciplinary and interdisciplinary 
approaches were adopted.   

Teacher scepticism  
All of that said, research still indicates that the teacher accounts for 50% of the difference between 
classrooms. A good teacher can make a success of any verified successful teaching approach. The 
multifaceted abilities of the good teacher and their passion for a particular approach carries the students to 
higher learning. But on the whole, teachers don’t like to be required to implement innovations that they are 
not committed to and doubt their effectiveness. They are mainly late implementers because they believe 
that many innovations are politically driven, and if they wait long enough, they will go away. Do you 
remember - national learning profiles, key competencies, quality assurance, learning styles, project 
learning, multiple intelligences, civics education, values education, quality teaching, financial literacy, 
service learning. Yet, all of these are valuable, but at best, some individual teachers have adopted parts of 
them. 
   
On a whole school basis, innovation has often worked when all staff members have developed an ownership 
for the innovation and been enthusiastic to implement it. However, innovations in teaching usually require 
funding which is often available to initiate, but rarely sustained over time. Teachers lose enthusiasm, 
question whether what they are doing is really worth the extra work and don’t get enough positive 
feedback, including hard learning data, to encourage them.  All this without the problem of changes to 
staff, including school leaders, that results in a different preferred innovation.   

Given the plethora of innovations available, teachers are right to be sceptical about each new one. They do 
need to question the research base, implementation reports, philosophy about how students learn and the 
ethical nature of the teaching methodologies. Not all changes are good. There are many booksellers, 
academics and other writers and presenters who are looking for profit. For them, doing the professional 
development meeting circuit with an innovation and a book can be financially rewarding. 

Adopting an innovation 
Teachers are eclectic. They are conscious of their circumstances and will pick and choose what they think 
might match them. This explains why they like teaching ideas but rarely want to adopt a change that will be 
so invasive as to change their basic approach to teaching. Nonetheless, some teachers are early innovators 
and want to try new things. What should they look for in an innovation? 
A basic checklist is: 

• Is it founded on recognised learning theory? 
• Has it been successfully trialled? 
• Was the trial externally evaluated? 
• How can the innovation help students and will it help all of them or only some? 
• How will I need to change my teaching to implement it? 
• How much does it cost and what other resources are needed? 



• Will it accommodate my school’s priorities and curriculum focus? 
• How can I be assured that my students have learnt through this innovation?  

When it comes to whole-school programs the questions are the same, but there is an additional layer of 
school and system implementation strategies aimed at getting teachers onside, involved and able to 
implement the innovation through professional learning support. There is a wealth of literature on this 
matter and I am not going to repeat it here.  

In practice 
As an outcome of the above discussion, two current innovations are considered – one classroom focussed and 
the other whole school. Both are excellent innovations but the issues associated with implementation as 
discussed above are likely to affect both. 
 
Example 1 – Transforming schools: Creativity, critical reflection, communication, collaboration. 
Jefferson and Anderson 2017. 

This new book makes a very good point about the relevance of today’s education for the future with an 
emphasis on the sort of skills that will be needed for future jobs. It questions the effectiveness of a focus on 
NAPLAN results at the expense of teaching the 4Cs - creativity, critical reflection, communication and 
collaboration. It is classroom focussed, imploring teachers to take a different approach to emphasise these 
skills, but also looks at what it means to have a whole school approach.  

There is much that teachers can take from this publication. There are already many primary classrooms that 
have this focus, but in secondary schools the organisational, curriculum and assessing restraints perceived by 
teachers, make implementation more difficult. The authors argue that teachers need political, policy and 
resource support to make hard changes possible through professional learning. They also acknowledge that 
it will take time to see improvement, something that will not endear it to politicians.  

Some teachers may attempt implementation as recommended, but most teachers will take what they can 
from this book, integrate it into their teaching and innovation will continue to be a hybrid model.  

Example 2 Open and flexible learning spaces 

These are not the same. An open learning space is a large space where a number of classes can be 
accommodated whereas, the flexible learning space can be configured to suit different size groups as well a 
large number. 

Behind both of these concepts is the belief that students can learn better through expert presentation, 
working in groups and being able to form and reform groups to suit the task. More importantly, it places a 
huge emphasis on the task – an activity that will capture a range of learning outcomes usually across a 
number of disciplines.  

There are well documented advantages for learning if students work mainly in groups on tasks that cross the 
disciplines. Many primary classrooms, without the open space or flexible learning areas, have operated this 
way. Primary teachers are good at using both multi-discipline tasks and group work. One of the facilitating 
features has been the primary classroom structure and flexibility in configuration allowed for by smaller 
children and furniture. They have not found the need to make much use of open and flexible learning 
spaces.    

In secondary schools, the classrooms are no larger, possibly smaller, the students and furniture are bigger. 
Reconfiguring classrooms for group work can be very challenging, especially when it must be reconfigured to 
the original format at the end of the period. For practical reasons some schools have decided to move to 
open space learning where a whole year group might be accommodated in the one space. The space allows 
students to be arranged into various sized groups depending on the task. A teacher is designated to provide 
any presentation input that is needed and to explain the task. Other teachers, who are already briefed on 
the task, are there to assist the groups. Sounds good, but there are issues.  



The task needs to be involving for the students, challenging, but not too difficult for some students who may 
be struggling with school. This can be “mission impossible”, but mitigated by how groups are formed. Until 
recent years, many secondary teachers have believed that you put students into groups, one student does 
the work and the others copy. This view challenges the nature of the group. It must be configured not 
simply to accommodate a range of student abilities, but so that each person in the group has a specific sub 
task that contributes to the group task. Without this additional layer, group work may well reflect the 
earlier description.  Even if it is a simple discussion, there needs to be a leader, a recorder, a reporter and a 
person to keep the group on task as per an agreed methodology. Teaching students how to work in groups is 
a priority. 

Although difficult in open learning spaces, but easier in flexible learning spaces, individual differences may 
need to be accounted for by drawing off some groups of students for revision, remedial work,  homework 
correction or some explicit teaching of a concept they have missed possibly through being absent.  

Further issues for this innovation are: 

• The tracking of individual student progress. Who are students accountable to and does each involved 
teacher have responsibility for particular students? 

• How do you deal with disruptive students and those who don’t want to work? Can they hide in a 
group structure?  

• Who assesses students’ work and provides them with meaningful feedback to help them improve? 
• Who is responsible for tracking the various curricula and programming to ensure coverage?  

Open and flexible learning spaces are a great innovation to help students achieve the broader learning 
outcomes including, cooperation, collaboration, critical thinking and problem solving, but they require a 
huge commitment to organisation and administration especially in task construction and monitoring the 
learning of all students.  

I am sure most schools practicing this innovation will say that it is worth it, but for others it remains a 
challenge.  

Schools and teachers will take what they want from this approach and integrate it into their learning and 
teaching and innovation will continue to be a hybrid model.  

John Gore 

Gill Haling shares a few memories 
(Gill hopes that others will be inspired to contribute something. She has been a member for over 60 years. 
Comments, letters and articles small and large are welcome. Ed.) 
I belonged to the Evangelical Union (EU) at Armidale Teacher’s College where I enjoyed the daily prayer 
meetings of Smith House, EU Bible studies and the fellowship of other EUers. We were looked after by Win 
Dunkley and Ormond Porter. I remember they were speakers at our EU house parties.  

Win was a great encouragement to me when I first began teaching in a small village in the Pilliga forest in 
1952. In my first year I wrote to Win asking if there were any TCF Conferences in the September holidays. 
She wrote back and said, no, but would I like to go on a Scripture Union camp. I did go and was “hooked” on 
girls camps after that. 

Margaret Reid was another help. She would send me books from TCF library on loan and as soon as I sent 
them back she would send 2 or 3 more. 

So TCF was a great help when there was not a lot of Christian fellowship to be had for which I am thankful. 
It is also good now to try to keep up with changes in the education system and how as Christians we can 
work with it. Nowadays I only have one Scripture class. The teacher is in the room to keep the discipline. 
This makes it easier to concentrate on the good news of Jesus. 



 
The Cochrane’s in Bangladesh 2017 
We returned on Sunday 13 March after a three week visit.  As we reflected on the journey while travelling 
home, both of us feel that this visit could well be our most significant to date. We were reminded time and 
time again, just how much our going seems to bring encouragement to both Bangladeshis and ex-pats alike. 
It was good to be met by secret police at the domestic airport on arrival, as it indicated Government 
awareness of all new arrivals. They took details of whom we were, where we were staying, the length of our 
stay, and what we would be doing. Having an armed guard with an assault rifle in the front seat, simply 
added to our safety. We were extremely careful during our time to follow all security procedures.   

For this visit I had four aims: to re-contact with the teachers at both LAMB and Livingstone Schools; to 
observe lots of lessons; to re-establish the trust lost with Bimal the Headmaster, and Parul his wife; and give 
the staff the cost of living salary increase that Bimal has not given them for the last three years.  

Re-connecting was not and I was very encouraged by their feedback on how helpful my training and lesson 
observations have been over the last 12 years. I observed almost 50 lessons across both schools - Livingstone 
School in the mornings, and LAMB School in the afternoons.  

After two mammoth sessions of three hours each with Bimal, a level of reconciliation was reached that I 
never thought possible again. The same reconciliation was not achieved with Parul, although we are back to 
speaking terms. Unless there is honesty in a relationship, there can never be full reconciliation. 

Finally, the cost of living money still hasn't been released from the Australian end. The money that was sent 
by Western Union on February 16 exceeded the Australian limit.  I am now going through the processes of 
recovering the money, and sending it in two lots.   

Thank you so much to those of you who prayed for us. We noticed the results of this every day we were 
there. Thank you for continuing to journey with us. 

Warm regards to you all, 

Ian and Jill. 

TCF Getaway: 14th-16th July 2017 
 
New venue: Blackheath Retreat, 166 Wentworth St, Blackheath. 
 
Come for a relaxing weekend in a simple, comfortable older style weatherboard cottage situated 
on a quiet block for fun, Bible input, fellowship, prayer, support and sightseeing in the beautiful 
Blue Mountains.  
 
$110 - all included weekend.     Limited places so don’t delay!     Closing date: 5th July 2017.  
 
Complete the application form on page 8 and return it to the office by post, fax or email.  
 

Notice of Annual General Meeting to be held on Saturday 20th May 2017 at 1.30pm 
at Unit 11/10 Gladstone Rd, Castle Hill. (Office of Open Doors). Parking available. 
 
Proxy and nomination forms are available from the office. 
 



Agenda: 
1. Welcome 
2.  Apology  
3.  Minutes of Annual General Meeting held 14th May 2016 to be accepted. 
4. Matters arising. 
5.  Changes to the TCF Constitution. 
6. Reports from Committee. 
7. Appointment of Auditor. 
8.  Appointment of Public Officer.  
9. Election of Committee - President, Vice President, Secretary, Treasurer and Committee                
 members. 
10. General Business. 
11. Closing Prayer. 
 

Proposed changes to TCF Constitution, AGM 20th May 2017 
(The main reason for the changes is to update with mandatory rules and recognise modern communication 
methods and record keeping. Copies of the Constitution are available from the office.) 
 
Clause 5 GOVERNANCE 
Replace:  Associations Incorporation Act, 1984 with Associations Incorporation Act, 2009. 
 
Clause 8 DISSOLUTION 
Delete: to the Australian Christian Forum on Education (ACFE) or in the event of the dissolution of the 
ACFE prior to that of TCF NSW Inc. 
 
Proposed changes to Attachment 1 – Rules for Teachers’ Christian Fellowship of New South Wales 
Incorporated under the Associations Incorporation Act 2009 
 
3. Nomination for membership 
(1) insert: including by email in (a) and (b) 
(3)  (a) insert: including by email 

  
7. Register of members 

     (1) replace: The public officer with TCF Secretary and insert: whether in written or electronic form and 
residential, postal or email address   

 (2) insert: in NSW  
Add: (4) If a member requests that any information contained on the register about the member (other 
than the member’s name) not to be made available for inspection, that information must not be made 
available for inspection. 
(5) A member must not use information about a person obtained from the register to contact or send 
material to the person, other than for: 

(a) the purposes of sending the person a newsletter, a notice in respect of a meeting or other event 
or material relating to the association 
(b) any other purpose necessary to comply with a requirement of The Act or Regulation. 

 
11. Disciplining of members 
Insert: (2) The Committee may refuse to deal with a complaint if it considers the complaint to be trivial or 
vexatious in nature. 
 
 



15. Constitution and membership  
Rename: Composition and membership  
(1)  (b) insert: at least 3 ordinary members 
(3) Add There is no limit to the number of times an officer can be re-elected. 
 
16. Election of members 
Add new points: 
(5) A person nominated as a candidate for election as an office bearer or as an ordinary committee member 
of the association must be a member of the association    
(6) A committee member may hold up to 2 offices (other than both the offices of president and vice 
president). 
(7) Elected members are to carry out their functions for the benefit of the association, so far as 
practicable, and with due care and diligence, by declaring any conflict of interest and exercising their duty 
to not dishonestly use their position or information obtained as a committee member. 
 
17. Secretary 
(2) insert: whether in written or electronic form) 
(4) Add The signature of the chairperson may be transmitted by electronic means for the purposes of sub 
clause (3). 
 
21. Meetings and quorum 
Change heading to: Committee Meetings and quorum 
 
Add 22. Use of technology at committee meetings 
(1) A committee meeting may be held at two or more venues using any technology approved by the 
committee that gives each of the committee’s members a reasonable opportunity to participate. 
(2) A committee member who participates in a committee meeting using that technology is taken to be 
present at the meeting and, if the members vote at the meeting, is taken to have voted in person. 
 
28. Procedure 
Change heading to Procedure for general meetings 
 
33. Voting 
Add new point: There is no provision for postal or electronic voting. 
 
38. Alteration of objects and rules 
Insert the number 1   
Add: (2) An application for registration of a change in the association’s name, objects or constitution in 
accordance with section 10 of the Act is to be made by the public officer or a committee member. 
 
40. Custody of books 
change public officer to: secretary  
 
43. Financial year 
Add: The financial year of the association is: 

(a) the period of time commencing on the date of incorporation of the association and end on the 
following 31st December, and 

(b) each period of 12 months after the expiration of the previous financial year of the association, 
commencing 1st January  and ending on the following 31st December. 

 
 
 



 TCF Get Away Application Form for 14th to 16th July 2017 
     
    Closing date: 5th July 2017      
           
   Blackheath Retreat, 166 Wentworth St, Blackheath.   
         
Name ________________________________________________________ 
 
Special dietary needs ____________________________________________ 
 
Enclosed is payment of $110 by: 

O cheque (made payable to TCF NSW) 

 
O credit card (please circle one) - mastercard / visa 
 
Card No  __  __  __  __       __  __  __  __      __  __  __  __       __  __  __  __ 
  
Expiry Date  __  __   /  __  __      Amount  _____________ 
 
Name as on card (please print) ___________________________________ 
 
Signature ____________________________________________________ 

 
O direct deposit: Westpac BSB:032-373 Account No: 128812 
         (Please put your name as the reference). 
 
Details of what to bring and directions to the place will be sent on application. 

 
 

Disclaimer:  The views expressed in articles and letters published in TCF News are not necessarily 
those of TCF NSW. 

 
TCF of NSW 
PO Box 3813, Marsfield NSW 2122 
Ph 98051663   Fax 98050729 
Email:  tcfofnsw@exemail.com.au 
 

  

  
 


